REGULATORY PROGRAM

PERMIT ACTION
APPLICANT:  Jerico Products, Petaluma and Hanson Aggregates Mid-Pacific, Oakland 
AREA:  San Francisco Bay and Suisun Bay  
DESCRIPTION:  Hanson Aggregates and Jerico Products are the two marine aggregate companies that conduct sand mining operations in San Francisco and Suisun Bay.  The sand is primarily used as an ingredient in concrete and asphalt for construction activities in the Bay Area.  Jerico harvests sand from one parcel in Suisun Bay, Hanson also harvests from this Suisun Bay parcel and one other, and also from nine parcels in central San Francisco Bay.   In October 2012 the California State Lands Commission granted 10-year leases for all of those parcels.  

Jerico is seeking USACE authorization to mine up to 150,000 cubic yards of sand annually over 10 years.  Hanson is seeking authorization to mine up to 1,540,000 cubic yards annually over 10 years.   The Corps authorized sand mining operations in these locations through eight individual permits in 2007 and granted one -year time extensions to these permits in June 2011 and June 2012.  In letters authorizing the 2012 time extensions, the Corps required that Hanson and Jerico submit complete applications for new sand mining permits to the Corps no later than November 1, 2012.  Jerico Products submitted an incomplete application on December 11, 2012, and Hanson Aggregates submitted an incomplete application on January 4, 2013.
These permits are considered controversial because of the amount of material that is being requested and because recent research by US Geological Service researcher Patrick Barnard has concluded that sand mining at some of the Central San Francisco leases may be contributing to erosion at Ocean Beach, along the outer coast of San Francisco. The San Francisco Baykeeper filed a lawsuit in November 2012 contending that the state Environmental Impact Report (EIR) did not properly assess the effects of mining activity on coastal erosion.  Other public interest groups have met with Corps staff with concerns that the amount of sand that Hanson and Jerico are requesting is disproportionate to the economic need and to request that the Corps should authorize smaller quantities.  Additionally, the delta smelt (Hypomesus transpacificus) is an endangered fish that lives and breeds in Suisun Bay in the same area as sand mining activities.  The sand mining activities have the potential for “take” of delta smelt and all authorizations in this area will require formal Section 7 ESA consultation with the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service (USFWS).
STATUS:   The Hanson application still requires an alternatives analysis and a Biological Assessment.  Corps staff continues to work with both companies to complete their permit applications, and the Corps will need to determine the appropriate NEPA scope of analysis upon receipt of complete applications.
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